GEORGIA'S ECONOMY: FROM OPTIMISM TO PRIMITIVISM

VLADIMER PAPAVA

5 EXPERT OPINION



EXPERT OPINION

VLADIMER PAPAVA

GEORGIA'S ECONOMY: FROM OPTIMISM TO PRIMITIVISM



2017



The publication is made possible with the support of the Turkish Cooperation and Coordination Agency.

Technical Editor: Artem Melik-Nubarov

All rights reserved and belong to Georgian Foundation for Strategic and International Studies. No part of this publication may be reproduced in any form, including electronic and mechanical, without the prior written permission of the publisher. The opinions and conclusions expressed are those of the author/s and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Georgian Foundation for Strategic and International Studies.

Copyright © 2017 Georgian Foundation for Strategic and International Studies

ISSN 1512-4835 ISBN 978-9941-0-9766-9

Introduction

The parliamentary elections of 2016 have confirmed that the subsequent (as well as the previous) four years are "doomed" to witness the confrontation between the ruling Georgian Dream (GD) party (now with a constitutional majority) and the former ruling party, the United National Movement (UNM), which has been partially modified by breaking up in two parts (still present with a parliamentary minority). The third small faction traversing the parliamentary threshold – the Georgian Alliance of Patriots is incapable of exerting any tangible influence on parliamentary decisions.

The controversy between the incumbent and former ruling parties began in the aftermath of the 2012 parliamentary elections.

Following these elections in 2012, GD voters expected that the country would launch an irreversible process of the restoration of justice; in other words, that for the sake of which electors cast their votes in favor of the GD. Unfortunately, in an unanticipated move, GD leaders publicly announced that following the elections, the country was to foster a process of cohabitation; namely, the coexistence of the winning GD and the losing UNM.¹ This was not the will of the majority of the population but, rather, an initiative put forward by the USA and the EU.² In turn, cohabitation has made it clear that the GD government had been unable to implement relevant personnel changes in state institutions. As a result, by 2016, cohabitation, as such, came to an end, being replaced by a government integration of two political forces with seemingly different ideologies the GD and the UNM. This has also been apparent in the multitude of ideological adherents of the latter abundantly populating the offices of ministries and government agencies, not to mention the highest echelons of government and the constitutional majority of the parliament.

Over the 2012 and 2016 electoral periods, the GD issued numerous pledges to its voters, including economic guarantees which garnered special attention; however, their implementation could not (perhaps yet) be achieved for objective or subjective reasons.

The economic vision upheld and the economic policies effected by the GD government can be divided into two segments provisionally entitled

"Economic Optimism" and "Economic Primitivism." The key aspects of each are discussed in more detail below.

Economic Optimism

A dream, as such, is based on optimism when the dreamer engages in positive thinking with regard to his future. It is, therefore, not at all surprising that a large segment of Georgian society welcomed a political party with the GD name with a preliminarily optimistic attitude.

Despite the fact that the Economic Optimism Index (EOI)³ has been calculated for a number of years already, unfortunately, theoretical bases for economic optimism have yet to be established.⁴ At present economic optimism mostly is a topic of sociological research.⁵

It is essential to underline that, despite triggering an economic slowdown,⁶ the GD government took a set of optimistic steps from the outset.

EU Association Agreement. Coming to power in late 2012, the GD was faced with a number of challenges⁷ with one of the most crucial comprising the reaching of an Association Agreement with the EU. A key constituent of the Agreement is the Deep and Comprehensive Free Trade Area (DCFTA)⁸ agreement with the EU. For the UNM government, adherence to the "European track" was, unfortunately, largely confined to articulation while in actuality efforts were being directed at ensuring that Georgia's rapprochement with the EU did not materialize.⁹ The country had instead mapped a path towards "Singaporization."¹⁰

The GD government managed to secure Georgia's signature¹¹ of the Association Agreement in June 2014, entering into force as of 1 July 2016.

Signing the EU Association Agreement and the entry into force of the DCFTA should be assessed as the most significant positive measures taken by the GD government. This, in turn, served to bolster economic optimism among a large part of the population.

Alleviation of Informal State Pressure on Businesses. The basis for economic optimism ensued from the GD's guarantees that the harmful practice of state pressure on businesses, a phenomenon highly prevalent throughout the UNM's tenure, would be eradicated. ¹² It can be legitimately stated that the GD has fulfilled this promise ¹³ in its entirety.

Georgia 2020. A vivid example of the economic optimism upheld by the GD government is the approval in 2014 of the Social-Economic Development Strategy of Georgia – Georgia 2020¹⁴ (hereinafter, Georgia 2020).

According to Georgia 2020, the economic policy of the Georgian government should be based on three key principles. The first implies ensuring rapid and efficient economic growth driven by the development of the real sector of the economy. The second principle implies the implementation of economic policies that facilitate inclusive economic growth. The third principle is based on the rational use of natural resources, the provision of environmental safety and sustainability, and natural disaster risk mitigation throughout the process of economic development.¹⁵

According to the document, the government of Georgia should have focused on the country's innovative development and the establishment of a knowledge-based economy which, undoubtedly, was a beacon of hope. The launching of the Startup Georgia program was also crucial in the promotion of innovative business.¹⁶

The resolution of the government of Georgia, which approved Georgia 2020, also instructs ministries and other state agencies to draw up midterm action plans based on Georgia 2020 by June 30 of every year. ¹⁷ Unfortunately, the government has yet to fulfil this task which has raised questions about the feasibility of the objectives and goals set forth in the Georgia 2020 document.

Economic Primitivism

As is known, the antonym of the word "optimism" is "pessimism" rather than "primitivism." Moreover, primitiveness, as a simplified approach to a complex issue, does not necessarily preclude optimism.

There are a number of significant works on economic primitivism, including notable studies through the lenses of economic anthropology, ¹⁸ anarchoprimitivism ¹⁹ and libertarianism. ²⁰ The Georgian version of economic primitivism has an entirely different basis. In particular, in modern Georgia, optimism caused by or associated with economic primitivism is a trait embodied largely by people without sufficient knowledge of economics.

Governmental 4-Point Plan. An illustration of economic primitivism is the Governmental 4-Point Plan initiated by the now Prime Minister, Giorgi Kvirikashvili. The plan was first introduced to businesspersons in early 2016;²¹ however, at the time, the document itself did not exist in written form. Interestingly, discussions around this topic took place without a written copy of the plan. Unfortunately, the tradition established by the UNM government of holding public presentations of non-existing documents was maintained. Namely, as a direct attendee of the first of such public presentations, I confirm that in the summer of 2004, the then Prime Minister presented a new tax code which, at the time of the said presentation, had not yet been drafted.²²

The Governmental 4-Point Plan first appeared in written form towards the end of the GD's pre-election program – Freedom, Rapid Development, Wellbeing,²³ developed for the 2016 parliamentary elections. Subsequently, the Plan was incorporated into the winning party's government program of the same name.²⁴

The four points of the Governmental 4-Point Plan are as follows: 1. economic reform, 2. education reform, 3. spatial planning and 4. governance reform.

The cornerstone of point 1 is corporate income tax exemption for businesses in the case of profit reinvestment.

According to point 2, the vocational education system should be oriented towards a dual or work-based learning approach which entails training programs implemented jointly by educational institutions and potential employers; university education would be focused on the actual requirements of the economy identified as a result of labor market analysis.

According to point 3, spatial planning measures around the country should be conducive to mindful urban and rural development and the advancement of an inter-regional transport network, ultimately aiming to transform Georgia into a year-round tourist destination.

Point 4 aims at increasing governance efficiency.

One does not need to be an experienced economist to be able to pinpoint the difference between Georgia 2020 and the Governmental 4-Point Plan: a more-or-less comprehensive strategy aimed at the country's innovative development is reduced to four fragmented points.

The key issue is that the Governmental 4-Point Plan promotes the maintenance and reinforcement of a non-productive and, at the same time, consumerist economic model in Georgia.²⁵ Unfortunately, due to the low level of development of the real sector of the economy, the country consumes more than it produces. As a result, over the years, import is 3-4 times higher than export while import goods constitute an average of 80% of the consumer basket (as well as the food basket).

Under these circumstances, the first point of the Governmental 4-Point Plan will bolster those Georgian firms that are typical of a non-productive and simultaneously consumerist economy. The system, known as the Estonian Model, which entails the exemption of reinvested profit from corporate income tax, has entered into force in Georgia as of 2017. The reform does not yet apply to the financial sector (commercial banks, credit unions. insurance agencies, microfinance organizations and pawnshops) and will do so as of 2019.²⁶ It is unclear as to why tax breaks for profit reinvestment should be granted to restaurants and hotels, not to mention the financial sector: such businesses are abundant in the Georgian economy even without the tax benefits. It would have been more advisable to afford tax breaks to only those firms within the real sector of the economy which would apply innovative technology to reinvest their profit. Given the severe shortage of such firms, the Estonian Model for corporate income tax will contribute to the enhancement of the consumerist structure of the economy in Georgia and offer no incentive to the nearly non-existent innovative real sector.

It is noteworthy that the Estonian Model affords no benefits to medium and small businesses and will complicate administrative procedures for large businesses as entrepreneurs will now be required to file monthly tax returns at the Revenue Service of the Ministry of Finance.²⁷

This prompts a recollection of one more point: not only one type of tax benefit but almost all tax or other forms of benefits applied in a Free Economic Zone (FEZ) taken together do not suffice to ensure successful economic development even within the FEZ itself which, unfortunately, as expected, is confirmed by Georgian experience.²⁸

The second point in the Governmental 4-Point Plan carries the same connotation. Once again, considering that Georgia has virtually no real sector of innovation economy, the focus of the vocational education system

solely on work-based learning approaches and the focus of university education – solely on the actual requirements of the economy will never be able to ensure the training of specialists befitting a knowledge-based economy.²⁹ Thus, the focus of vocational and university education on solely the current rather than prospective needs of the economy will further contribute to enhancing the consumerist structure of the Georgian economy.

As per the third point in the Governmental 4-Point Plan, proper spatial planning in the country should make Georgia a year-round tourist destination. It is noteworthy that tourism was a priority issue in the Georgian economy both under the UNM³⁰ as well as the GD³¹ governments. Given that, as mentioned above, import goods take up 80% of Georgia's consumer and food baskets, the needs of tourists, as additional consumers, should be supplemented by additional import since Georgia produces only 20% of its food products and, unfortunately, none of the means of transportation or fuel necessary for travel within the country. Hence, the government tending solely to the development of tourism truly fails to contribute to the country's diverse economic development and sustains trends applicable to a consumerist economy.

The fourth point of the Governmental 4-Point Plan will be discussed further below.

Evidently, the first three points of the Governmental 4-Point Plan oppose the country's innovative development strategy and, thus, the Georgia 2020 plan mentioned above. It is an unfortunate fact that the Government's 4-Point Plan constitutes a vivid example of economic primitivism resulting from a disregard for economics.

Against this background, the approval of the Governmental 4-Point Plan by the regional director of the World Bank is surprising³² although not unexpected given the conscious or unconscious mistakes previously perpetrated by international financial institutions in Georgia.³³

Balancing the National Budget Deficit. It was initially clear that transferring to the Estonian Model of corporate income taxation would trigger a substantial cutback in national budget tax revenues.³⁴ Given that 2016 was a parliamentary election year, the government postponed the implementation of this reform to 2017.

Since revenue otherwise generated from corporate income tax will now be deducted from the national budget, the government has made the call to increase excise taxes and taxes on gambling.³⁵ While increased taxes on gambling is seen as a positive development by both economists and society as a whole, the excise tax increase raises serious doubts. In particular, as of 2017, excise taxes on tobacco products increased as follows: filtered cigarettes – by almost 1.9 times while the excise on non-filtered cigarettes has doubled which raises the question as to whether or not this will drive the tobacco business, at least partially, into the shadow economy.

Beginning in 2017, the excise tax on fuel also increased substantially: petrol – by 2 times, diesel fuel – by almost 2.7 times and natural gas used as fuel – by 2.5 times . Naturally, fuel price hikes will have a negative impact on the economy as a whole as well as on the social conditions of the population.

Excise taxes have largely been increased on imported motorcars aged 6 years or more. This approach aims to promote a gradual renewal of the country's aging motorcar park.

A set of logical question comes to mind: why is the reduction in tax revenues ensuing from the application of the Estonian Model compensated only at the expense of raising excise taxes? Why has the government not touched upon other forms of taxation?

The point is that even during the UNM's tenure, the Constitution of Georgia was amended to state that all tax increases, aside from excise tax or the levying of any new taxes can take place only via referendum.³⁶ The regulation of tax policy via referendum is clearly unjustified as this procedure in this context is devoid of any reason: it can be said in advance with confidence that the absolute majority of voters would oppose any tax increases or the imposition of any new taxes. Unfortunately, the GD government and parliamentary majority, which have resolved to revise the Constitution,³⁷ do not yet aim to conduct a referendum on tax policy or abolish these regulations through populist means...

Provided that the excise tax hike is an unpopular move, the government, in the national budget for 2017, assumed an obligation to reduce budget expenditures. Namely, wage-funds at the majority of budgetary organizations will be decreased by 10% and administrative costs will be reduced by the same share.³⁸ The government also associates this step

with point 4 of the Governmental 4-Point Plan which aims to enhance governance efficiency. Regrettably, the government does not have a clear understanding of what "enhancing governance efficiency" entails; in this context, the 10% reduction of state administration constitutes a simplified approach to the issue as downsizing the government does not necessarily guarantee an increase in efficiency.³⁹

It is unfortunate that the government also fails to take into account that fuel price hikes or curtailing budgetary organizations under conditions of stimulated inflation will further complicate the social situation in the country and should not be within the political interests of a wise government.

Larization of Mortgage Loans. Since November 2014, Georgia's national currency, the lari (GEL) has been subject to devaluation⁴⁰ which was further accelerated in 2015-2016.⁴¹ The process exacerbated the situation for the segment of the population with foreign-currency mortgage loans from commercial banks. In order to assist this group (a total of 33,000 borrowers), the government took the decision to launch the larization program.⁴²

Participation in the program is voluntary and it exclusively pertains to those who have taken out mortgage loans before 1 January 2015 and whose annual income does not exceed GEL 100,000. Moreover, the program applies to those mortgages which also do not exceed GEL 100,000. The larization of a loan will take place on the day of the conversion at a rate equal to the official rate of exchange reduced by GEL 0.2 which will be subsidized from the national budget and amount to a total of GEL 65 million.⁴³ It is noteworthy that the National Bank of Georgia (NBG) will supply commercial banks with the foreign currency necessary for the larization program and contribute to the liquidity of the lari. It should be emphasized that the larization program does not imply any additional expenses incurred by commercial banks.

For the mortgage conversion program not to trigger any further devaluation of the lari, the NBG plans to sell foreign currency sourced from international reserves to commercial banks. In order to draw parallels, it should be recalled that, as a rule, the NBG is highly cautious about spending currency reserves to maintain the stability of the national currency although this does not apply to the mortgage larization program. Consequently, the

conversion of USD-denominated mortgage loans into GEL will not result in any further devaluation of the lari.

It should also be emphasized that it is unclear why the government refers to mortgage larization as a social program⁴⁴ since it does not concern the needy population: low-income citizens cannot afford to take out mortgage loans in foreign currency; although, the subsidy withdrawn from the state budget is funded by the entire country, including citizens with low wages (as an average, 900,000 persons pay income tax).

Impact of the Government's Uncoordinated Statements and Reckless Actions on the Currency Market. Following the parliamentary elections, in late November 2016, the Parliament of Georgia confirmed the partially reshuffled GD cabinet (although with the still-incumbent PM Giorgi Kvirikashvili). It is noteworthy that neither the pre-election party program on the government program approved by the parliament included any mention of the excise tax hike, the 10% cutback of budgetary expenditures or the mortgage loan larization scheme which were made public a few days later.

Unfortunately, the government disclosed these initiatives without prior agreement with business representatives (including commercial banks). Moreover, as it turned out the government itself did not even possess a coherent understanding of these initiatives. An evident example of the above is the Prime Minister's announcement about an outright ban to be imposed on online loans⁴⁹ which was rebuffed two days later by the Vice President of the NBG⁵⁰ as well as by the Deputy Minister of Finance.⁵¹ It should be noted that online lending restrictions harbor a risk of shifting this type of business to the black market in the form of usury.⁵²

The disclosure of such reckless and uncoordinated initiatives has significantly fueled panic on the country's currency market.⁵³

In an attempt to decrease the dependence of the Georgian population and economy on foreign currency (mainly the USD), as of 2017, the Prime Minister has authorized all loans up to GEL 100,000 to be issued only in the national currency while as of 2018, this regulation will apply to all loans up to GEL 200,000.⁵⁴ The directive will in no way decrease the overall demand for USD since, as noted above, Georgian commercial banks have accumulated substantial foreign debt; thus, if prior to the adoption of this regulation citizens borrowing in USD were the primary dollar buyers,

then following its enactment banks issuing loans in GEL will proceed to purchase dollars instead. Respectively, the aggregate demand for USD will not decline. In other words, even though the total share of transactions in GEL will experience a surge, this will still fail to stabilize the exchange rate.

Recurrent Attempts to Dissolve the National Bank of Georgia. The first such attempt was undertaken in 2008 when the Bank Supervision Agency was removed from the NBG. In 2009, however, the Agency rejoined the NBG once again, reinstating its supervisory function.⁵⁵

In light of the devaluation of the Georgian national currency, in 2015, the GD parliamentary majority lashed out at the president of the NBG placing all of the blame for the devaluation on him. In order to avoid a persisting devaluation of the national currency, the GD parliamentary majority took the decision to strip the Bank of its supervisory functions.⁵⁶

Despite the fact that international financial institutions urged Georgian authorities to refrain from taking the step (so as not to cripple the NBG),⁵⁷ the parliament nevertheless proceeded to approve amendments to the Organic Law on the NBG. The amendments set forth the establishment of the Bank Supervision Agency, which is formally included in the NBG, but has an autonomous governance scheme.⁵⁸

Even though the President of Georgia vetoed the proposed legislative amendments,⁵⁹ the GD parliamentary majority overrode the veto⁶⁰ and propelled the bill into law.⁶¹

At a later stage, opposition MPs from the UNM and the Free Democrats lodged a joint complaint with the Constitutional Court which alleged that the establishment of the Bank Supervision Agency was unconstitutional.⁶² Fortunately, the Constitutional Court suspended the operation of the Bank Supervisory Agency pending the verdict.⁶³

Deliberations on the issue in the Constitutional Court were so protracted that the term of office of the NBG president expired and following the election of the new president, the GD government abandoned the initiative aimed at promoting the NBG's institutional decline.⁶⁴

Such a step taken by the GD authorities constitutes one of the most impressive examples of economic primitivism when, instead of implementing staff changes at the NBG envisioned by relevant legislation, it was decided to weaken the NBG on the basis of institutional revision.

Privatization of the Premises of the Ministry of Economy. Another clear example of the GD government's primitivist approach to the economy is the 2015 privatization of the building housing the Ministry of Economy. As a result, the building was sold for USD 9.45 million to the Chinese company, Hualing, via online auction. 65 The company plans to turn the building into a hotel. 66

It is noteworthy that following privatization, the Ministry of Economy remained stationed in the auctioned building and proceeded to disburse leasing charges to Hualing until, due to a fire, ⁶⁷ the Ministry was required to pay a fine to the owner of the property, vacate the building and lease new premises... ⁶⁸

The practice of selling ministry buildings to clear the way for new hotels was initiated under the UNM government.⁶⁹ Namely, in 2007 the former premises of the Ministry of Agriculture⁷⁰ and in 2012 the Ministry of Justice building⁷¹ were exploited for this purpose.

The principal difference in the redevelopment of ministry buildings into hotels is that the UNM government preemptively resolved the issue of identifying new buildings to house the ministries (the Agriculture Ministry was relocated to another state-owned building, and the new premises was erected for the Justice Ministry before the previous building was vacated) and then proceeded with the hotel redevelopment projects. Conversely, the GD government disposed of the Ministry of Economy building without even having considered the issue of first relocating the Ministry...

Sale of Georgia's Strategic Assets. To build trust within the parliament, in his address, the Prime Minister stated that the government would consider the Initial Public Offering (IPO) of 25% of the state-owned Georgian Railway and the Georgian Oil and Gas Corporation stakes. The disposal of Georgia's strategic assets is in no way a novel concept as the UNM government did not recognize the existence of such assets and considered that selling them to Russia harbored no security threats for Georgia. All the more, this took place in light of Moscow's public announcement of its intention to establish a "liberal empire;" In other words, secure influence over the post-Soviet space (and beyond) by applying economic mechanisms.

Given that gas pipelines and railways in Armenia are owned by Russian state companies (gas pipelines are owned by Gazprom while the railway is administered by the Russian Railways, company which went so far as to rename the state-owned Armenian Railways the South Caucasus Railways which constitutes an overt acknowledgement of Moscow's intentions to establish control over the Georgian and, ultimately, Azerbaijani railways) it is evident that if even 25% of the Georgian Railway and Georgian Oil and Gas Corporation shares are put up for sale, Russian companies will be the primary stakeholders.

Due to the Armenian-Azerbaijani conflict, Azerbaijani companies may also emerge as buyers of Georgian assets as Baku seeks to acquire new economic mechanisms to exert pressure on Yerevan. In this case, Tbilisi will certainly be embroiled into the Armenia-Azerbaijan confrontation which is definitely not within Georgia's interests.

It is unfortunate that the GD continues to pursue the same policies threatening Georgian national interests as the UNM government had throughout the nine years of their tenure.

Russian Gas Transit Fees to Armenia. Already during Eduard Shevardnadze's presidency, Tbilisi and Moscow signed an agreement which authorized Georgia to retain — as a transit fee — 10% of the gas transported by Gazprom via the pipeline through Georgia into Armenia.

In January 2016, Gazprom initiated talks with the Georgian Ministry of Energy, seeking to replace the transit fee disbursement in the form of natural gas with cash amounting to 10% of the value of the transported commodity.⁷⁶

Gazprom's proposition is undoubtedly economically unprofitable for Georgia. To expound, we should recall that in 2006, Gazprom announced that as of 2007 it would supply gas to both Georgia and Armenia at higher rates – USD 230 per 1,000 m³ instead of USD 110. Moreover, Gazprom would agree to uphold the previous tariff provided it would gain ownership of gas distribution facilities, the cumulative value of which would be equal to the difference between the new and old tariffs multiplied by the amount of gas consumed.⁷⁷ Unlike Georgia, Armenia agreed to this proposition, effectively transferring the ownership of its gas distribution systems to Gazprom. Subsequently, against the background of Armenia's rapprochement with Russia, the price of gas supplied by Gazprom to Armenia experienced a decline.⁷⁸

It is evident that due to the price differences, Georgia will be unable to purchase the same amount of gas with the monetized payment that it would have received in the form of natural gas for supporting transit to Armenia.

The impression that the Georgian government would concede to Gazprom's amendments to the payment method for gas transit fees was followed by sharply critical assessments⁷⁹ and protest rallies.⁸⁰ As a result, the Minister of Energy managed to reach an agreement with Gazprom according to which, existing transit terms; namely, the commodity-based payment scheme, would be retained throughout 2016 (for one year).⁸¹

By 2017, talks between Gazprom and the Ministry of Energy on the gas transit fee payment method resumed⁸² and, unfortunately, the Energy Minister agreed to Gazprom's proposal.⁸³

Perhaps, the Georgian government managed to preserve the transit fee payment terms in 2016 on account of Tbilisi's explanation to Moscow that due to the upcoming parliamentary elections, it would have been highly unlucrative for the incumbent GD government and parliamentary majority to introduce amendments to gas transit terms. Thus, a one-year postponement was requested.⁸⁴

It is noteworthy that already in November 2016, Armenia announced that the price of gas for local consumers would decrease as, starting in 2017, Gazprom would reduce gas transit fees for Georgia by monetizing the commodity payments.⁸⁵ Evidently, this information (the fact that Gazprom expected concessions on Tbilisi's part in terms of amendments to the transit fee payment method and reductions in the amount of gas thus available to Georgia whereby Yerevan made its assurances regarding consumer tariff cuts) should have been available to the Georgian government.

If the Georgian side was still obliged to cut transit fees, it would have been more prudent to retain the commodity payment scheme and agree to a smaller share instead of the 10% of transported gas.⁸⁶

It is imperative to consider that Georgia is located between two member states of the newly-established Eurasian Economic Union (EAEU); thus, the threat that Georgia will be compelled to join the Union is substantial.⁸⁷ Moreover, this time, Tbilisi has handed over its energy leverage to Moscow since Gazprom can now also make concessions by allowing Georgia to

purchase 10% of the gas transported to Armenia (previously retained as transit payment) using the cash obtained as the current transit fee if Georgia becomes an EAEU member. It should be emphasized that the economic basis for the existence of the EAEU is underpinned by the redistribution mechanism for revenues generated by energy resources.⁸⁸

The fact that Georgian MPs have assessed this harmful decision as "optimal"⁸⁹ and "maximal"⁹⁰ and that they have attributed the economic losses resulting from their weakness (at best) to the "market principle" should indeed be seen as yet another prime example of economic primitivism.⁹¹

Conclusion

The GD government, having won the 2012 and 2016 parliamentary elections, in the early stages of its tenure, took a number of steps associated with economic optimism among which the signature of the Association Agreement with the EU is of historical significance. Based on the Agreement, Georgia's economy aligned itself with the EU's DCFTA. In this context, the government's adoption of the Social-Economic Development Strategy of Georgia — Georgia 2020 was essential, consolidating the government's aspiration to establish an innovation- and knowledge-based economy. The liberation of businesses from the informal pressure exerted by the state constituted a substantial step in avoiding the vicious legacy of the previous authorities.

Unfortunately, these optimistic measures have yet to be further developed and expanded. For instance, instead of the ministries being tasked with the development of action plans on the basis of the Georgia 2020 strategy (as envisioned by the government decree), the Prime Minister has entirely overlooked this complex document and replaced it with a primitive Governmental 4-Point Plan whose implementation cannot and will not lead to the improvement of the distorted consumerist economic model into which the country has been absorbed.

Clear examples of economic primitivism have been showcased by the privatization of the premises of the Ministry of Economy, an institutional battle waged against the NBG, the promotion of currency market fluctuations via reckless and uncoordinated statements and others.

The root cause for Georgian economic primitivism lies in unprofessionalism and the denial of the universally recognized knowledge of economics, contemporary geopolitics and geoeconomics. The unprofessionalism should be seen as one of the principal triggers for making and implementing ill-fated decisions associated with the country's economic security (such as the expropriation of strategic assets, and the reduction of gas transit fees).

Under these circumstances, a particular role is given to, on the one hand, international financial institutions and, on the other – to civil society whose engagement is virtually the only mechanism capable of exerting relatively effective pressure on the elimination of economic primitivism and the replacement of incompetent personnel in the government.

References

- "Ivanishvili Says to Seek Cutting Saakashvili's Powers." Civil.Ge, November 22, 2012, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=25471&search; "Ivanishvili Comments on Cohabitation." Civil.Ge, December 24, 2012, www.civil.ge/eng/article. php?id=25587&search.
- "U.S. Official: Govt Pays 'Heightened Attention' to Due Process." Civil.Ge, December 12, 2012, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=25540&search; "President, PM Speak of Tbilisi's Expectations from EU Eastern Partnership Summit." Civil.Ge, February 13, 2013, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=25749&search.
- 3. "Economic Optimism Index (EOI): State of the Economy 1997 Present." *Ipsos MORI*, www.ipsos-mori.com/researchpublications/researcharchive/43/Economic-Optimism-Index-EOI-State-of-the-Economy-1997-present.aspx.
- 4. Balatsky, E. V. "Rol' optimizma v innovatsionnom razvitii ekonomiki [The Role of Optimism in the Innovative Development of the Economy]." *Obshchestvo i ekonomika* [Society and Economy], 2010, No. 1 (In Russian).
- 5. Kessel'man, L. E. and Mackiewicz, M. G. *Ekonomicheskij optimizm/pessimizm v transformiruyushchemsya obshchestve* [Economic Optimism/Pessimism in a Transforming Society], 1998. www.nir.ru/sj/sj/12kesel.htm (In Russian).
- Kakulia, M. On the Political Economy of Economic Slowdown in Georgia. Expert Opinion, No. 9. Tbilisi, GFSIS, 2013, www.gfsis.org/files/library/opinion-papers/9expert-opinion-eng.pdf.
- 7. Papava, V. *The Main Challenges of 'Post-Rosy' Georgia's Economic Development*. Expert Opinion, No. 4. Tbilisi, GFSIS, 2013, www.gfsis.org/files/library/opinion-papers/4-expert-opinion-eng.pdf.

- European Union's Agreement on Deep and Comprehensive Free Trade Area and Georgia. Tbilisi, Economic Policy Research Center (EPRC), 2014, www.osgf.ge/ files/2014/publications/EU Eng WEB.pdf.
- 9. Papava, V. "The Essence of Economic Reforms in Post-Revolution Georgia: What about the European Choice?" *Georgian International Journal of Science and Technology*, 2008, Vol. 1, Issue 1; Papava, V. "Myths about the Georgian Economy." *Democracy & Freedom Watch*, October 18, 2011, www.dfwatch.net/myths-about-the-georgian-economy-11211-860.
- 10. For example, "Saakashvili: 'Georgia Switzerland with Elements of Singapore.'" Civil. Ge, March 9, 2010, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=22064&search; "Saakashvili on Ruling Party's Vision." Civil.Ge, June 15, 2010, www.civil.ge/eng/article. php?id=22422&search; "Saakashvili: 'Singapore, Estonia Examples for Georgia.'" Civil.Ge, February 1, 2011, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=23103&search; Dumienski, Z. "Georgia: Singapore of the Caucasus?" Eurasia Review. News & Analysis, February 21, 2011. www.eurasiareview.com/analysis/georgia-singapore-of-the-caucasus-21022011/.
- 11. "EU-Georgia Association Agreement." Office of the State Minister of Georgia on European and Euro-Atlantic Integration, October 2014, www.eu-nato.gov.ge/en/eu/association-agreement; "EU-Georgia Association Agreement Fully Enters into Force." European Commission, July 1, 2016, www.europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-16-2369 en.htm.
- 12. de Waal, T. *Georgia's Choices: Charting a Future in Uncertain Times*. Washington, D.C., Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2011, pp. 11-14, www.georgica.tsu.edu. ge/files/01-Politics/De%20Waal-2011ENG.pdf.
- 13. "Ivanishvili Meets Business Leaders." *Civil.Ge*, October 6, 2012, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=25324&search.
- 14. Social-Economic Development Strategy of Georgia, Georgia 2020. Tbilisi, Government of Georgia, 2014, www.adb.org/sites/default/files/linked-documents/cps-geo-2014-2018-sd-01.pdf.
- 15. Ibid., p. 3.
- 16. "Technopark Hosted Open Day Event of Government-Initiated Program Start-Up Georgia." Partnership Fund, June 30, 2016, www.fund.ge/eng/view_news/757.
- 17. "Decree of the Government of Georgia on the Approval of the Social-Economic Development Strategy of Georgia Georgia 2020 and Associated Measures." *Ministry of Finance of Georgia*. Tbilisi, Government of Georgia, June 17, 2014, www.mof.ge/images/File/saqartvelo_2020.pdf (In Georgian).
- 18. For example, Hart, K. "A Short History of Economic Anthropology." *The Memory Bank*, November 9, 2007, www.thememorybank.co.uk/2007/11/09/a-short-history-of-economic-anthropology/.

- 19. For example, Kaczynski, T. "The Truth about Primitive Life: A Critique of Anarchoprimitivism." *The Anarchist Library*, 2008, www.theanarchistlibrary.org/library/ted-kaczynski-the-truth-about-primitive-life-a-critique-of-anarchoprimitivism.
- For example, Rothbard, M. N. "Freedom, Inequality, Primitivism, and the Division of Labor." Mises Daily Articles, August 9, 2008, www.mises.org/library/freedominequality-primitivism-and-division-labor.
- 21. "The PM Plans New Reforms to Improve the Business Climate in Georgia". *Observer Georgia*, February 2, 2016, www.observer.com.ge/2016/02/02/ბიზნეს-გარემოს-გასაუმჯობ/.
- 22. "Cabinet Finalizes Draft Tax Code." *Civil.Ge*, August 27, 2004, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=7702&search.
- 23. "Election Program of the Georgian Dream Freedom, Rapid Development, Well-Being." Georgian Dream, 2016, www.41.ge/program (In Georgian).
- 24. "Government Program 2016-2020, Freedom, Rapid Development, Well-Being." Government of Georgia, November 2016, www.gov.ge/files/68_58446_288262_ programa.pdf (In Georgian). See also: Gabekhadze, G. "What is Government's Action Plan for the Next 4 Years?." Agenda.ge, November 25, 2016, www.agenda.ge/ article/3592/eng.
- Papava, V. The Main Challenges of 'Post-Rosy' Georgia's Economic Development, pp. 4-7; Papava, V. "Necroeconomics of Post-Soviet Post-Industrialism and the Model of Economic Development of Georgia and Russia." Journal of Business and Economics, 2015, Vol. 6, No. 5, pp. 978-979, www.academicstar.us/UploadFile/ Picture/2015-7/20157313847837.pdf.
- 26. "Parliament Adopts Corporate Income Tax Reform Bill." Civil.Ge, May 14, 2016, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=29150&search.
- 27. Beridze, G. "Details of Estonian Model and their Influence on the Economic Growth." *Forbes Georgia*, February 1, 2017, www.forbes.ge/news/1875/estonuri-modelis-detalebi-da-misi-gavlena-ekonomikur-zrdaze (In Georgian). Chitaia, M. "Businesses May Lose in Corporate Income Tax Reform." *Rezonansi*, December 30, 2016, www. resonancedaily.com/index.php?id rub=3&id artc=31973 (In Georgian).
- 28. Khutsidze, N. "MP Speaks Out Against Free Economic Zone." *Civil.Ge*, May 18, 2007, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=15143&search.
- 29. This issue is examined in detail in the following paper: Kakulia, M., et al. *Structure of Unemployment and Structural Unemployment in Georgia*. Tbilisi, Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung, 2016, www.library.fes.de/pdf-files/bueros/georgien/13170.pdf.
- 30. "Saakashvili on Three Pillars of Georgia's Economy." *Civil.Ge*, November 8, 2010, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=22828.
- 31. For example, "Economy Minister-Designate Speaks of Priorities." *Civil.Ge*, November 25, 2016, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=29652&search.

- 32. "The World Bank Welcomes Government's 4-Point Reform Plan." *Caucasus Business Week*, April 1, 2016, www.cbw.ge/economy/the-world-bank-welcomes-governments-4-point-reform-plan/.
- 33. Papava, V. The ""Rosy" Mistakes of the IMF and World Bank in Georgia." *Problems of Economic Transition*, 2009, Vol. 52, No. 7.
- 34. "Govt Mulls GEL 400m Budget Cut Amid Planned Corporate Income Tax Reform". *Civil.Ge*, February 12, 2016, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=28979&search.
- 35. "Parliament Approves Legislative Amendments on Tax Increases." *Civil.Ge*, December 16, 2016, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=29701&search.
- 36. "Saakashvili Lays Out 'Act on Economic Freedom'." Civil.Ge, October 6, 2009, www. civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=21541&search; "Emended Version of Referendum Requirement on Tax Increase Passed." Civil.Ge, December 15, 2010, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=22963&search.
- 37. "State Constitutional Commission Composed". *Civil.Ge*, December 23, 2016, www. civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=29719&search.
- 38. "Excise Rate on Tobacco, Oil Products and Imported Vehicles to Increase." *InterPressNews*, December 31, 2016, www.interpressnews.ge/en/politicss/83893-excise-rate-on-tobacco-oil-products-and-imported-vehicles-to-increase.html?ar=A.
- 39. Balatsky, E. "Wagner's Law, the Armey-Rahn Curve, and the Paradox of Wealth." *Problems of Economic Transition*, 2012, Vol. 54, No. 12, pp. 46-50.
- Anguridze, O., V. Charaia, and I. Doghonadze. Security Problems & Modern Challenges of the Georgian National Currency. Tbilisi, Tbilisi University, 2015, www.analytica. tsu.ge/www/files/2015/07/Security-Problems-Modern-Challenges-of-the-Georgian-National-Currency2.pdf.
- 41. "C. Bank Sells Dollar as GEL Falls Further." *Civil.Ge*, February 24, 2015, www.civil. ge/eng/article.php?id=28078&search; "GEL Continues to Slide." *Civil.Ge*, August 25, 2015, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=28522&search; "Central Bank Sells USD 20m to Support GEL." *Civil.Ge*, January 12, 2016, www.civil.ge/eng/article. php?id=28907&search; "Georgian Lari Hits All-Time Low Against US Dollar." *Civil. Ge*, November 25, 2016, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=29655&search; "GEL Continues Depreciation." *Civil.Ge*, December 13, 2016, www.civil.ge/eng/article. php?id=29691&search; "GEL Depreciates Further Against USD, EUR". *Civil.Ge*, January 7, 2017, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=29749&search.
- 42. "Information on the One-Time Social Program for the Larization of Foreign-Currency Loans." *Ministry of Finance of Georgia*, December 2, 2016, www.mof.ge/News/7624 (In Georgian).
- 43. "Parliament Approves 2017 State Budget." *Civil.Ge*, December 15, 2016, www.civil. ge/eng/article.php?id=29695&search.
- 44. "Information on the One-Time Social Program for the Larization of Foreign-currency Loans" (In Georgian).

- 45. "New Government Wins Confidence Vote." *Civil.Ge*, November 26, 2016, www.civil. ge/eng/article.php?id=29656&search.
- 46. "Election Program of the Georgian Dream Freedom, Rapid Development, Well-Being" (In Georgian).
- 47. "Government Program 2016-2020, Freedom, Rapid Development, Well-Being" (In Georgian).
- 48. "New Larisation Program to Convert 33,000 Loans from USD to GEL." *Agenda.ge*, January 11, 2017, www.agenda.ge/news/73042/eng.
- 49. "PM Announces 'Radical Changes' to Boost Economy at First Gov't Meeting." *Agenda. qe*, November 29, 2016, www.agenda.ge/news/70984/eng.
- 50. "Deputy President of the National Bank: Online Loan Businesses Not Prohibited." iPress.ge, December 2, 2016, www.ipress.ge/new/53296-mestvirishvili-onlainseskhebis-biznesi-ar-ikrdzalebaes-kompaniebi-mikrosafinansoebad-gadaketdebian (In Georgian).
- 51. "Regulations to Be Imposed on Online Loans." bpn, December 1, 2016, www.bpn.ge/finansebi/28981-ra-regulaciebi-datsesdeba-onlain-seskhebze.html?lang=ka-GE (In Georgian).
- 52. "Maia Melikidze 400 Million Credits Issued Online, while Georgia's Population is 3.7 Million." *InterPressNews*, January 14, 2017, www.interpressnews.ge/ge/sazogadoeba/414629-maia-meliqidze-400-milioni-ertheuli-onlain-seskhia-gacemuli-mashin-roca-saqarthvelos-mosakhleoba-37-milionia.html (In Georgian).
- 53. "National Bank of Georgia: 'Don't Make Rash Financial Decisions, Trust the Lari will Stabilise." Agenda.ge, December 2, 2016, www.agenda.ge/news/71117/eng.
- 54. "Giorgi Kvirikashvili: As of January 1, 2017, All Loans up to GEL 100 Thousand and the Following Year up to 200 Thousand to Be Issued Only in National Currency." *Guardian.ge*, November 29, 2016, www.guardian.ge/21095-giorgi-kvirikashvili-2017-tslis-1-ianvridan-100-athas-laramde-seskhebi-da-shemdeg-tsels-200-athas-laramde-gaicema-mkholod-erovnuli-valutith.html (In Georgian).
- 55. "Financial supervision." *National Bank of Georgia*, 2017, www.nbg.gov.ge/index. php?m=523&lng=eng.
- 56. "C. Bank Chief Calls to Stop 'Mudslinging Campaign." Civil.Ge, June 5, 2015, www. civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=28328&search; "Ivanishvili Backs Controversial Bill on Banking Supervisory Agency." Civil.Ge, June 4, 2015, www.civil.ge/eng/article. php?id=28324&search.
- 57. "IMF, WB, EBRD, ADB Warn Georgia Against Removing Banking Supervision from NBG." *Civil.Ge*, June 27, 2015, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=28384&search.
- 58. "Controversial Bill on Banking Supervision Gets Final Approval in Parliament." *Civil.Ge*, July 17, 2015, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=28442&search.

- 59. "President Vetoes Controversial Banking Supervision Bill." *Civil.Ge*, July 31, 2015, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=28474&search.
- 60. "Parliament Overrides Presidential Veto on Banking Supervision Bill." *Civil.Ge*, September 3, 2015, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=28543&search.
- 61. "Banking Supervision Bill Becomes Law." *Civil.Ge*, September 10, 2015, www.civil. ge/eng/article.php?id=28562&search.
- 62. "Law on Banking Supervisory Agency Challenged in Constitutional Court." *Civil.Ge*, September 22, 2015, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=28588&search.
- 63. "Pending Verdict, Constitutional Court Suspends Law on Banking Supervisory Agency." Civil.Ge, October 12, 2015, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=28651&search.
- 64. "Parliament Approves New Member of C. Bank Board." *Civil.Ge*, March 2, 2016, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=29014&search.
- 65. "Economy Ministry Building Auctioned for \$9.45m." *Civil.Ge*, June 26, 2015, www. civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=28383&search.
- 66. Metskhvarishvili, S. "Hualing will Commence Construction of Hotel in Former Building of Ministry of Economy Next Year." *Business Contract*, September 26, 2016, www.businesscontract.ge/ka/article/ekonomikis-saministros-yofil-shenobashiquothualingiquot-sastumros-msheneblobas-momaval-wels-daiwyebs/6347 (In Georgian).
- 67. "Fire Breaks out at Ministry of Economy at Dawn." *News.ge*, March 28, 2016, www. news.ge/ge/news/story/174868-ekonomikis-saministroshi-gamteniisas-khandzari-gachnda (In Georgian).
- 68. "New Premises Leased by Ministry of Economy for USD 75,000." *City Institute Georgia*, April 3, 2016, www.city.kvira.ge/2016/03/04/ეკონომიკის-სამინისტრომ-ა/ (In Georgian.)
- 69. "Hilton may Develop Hotel Network in Georgia Minister Says." *Civil.Ge*, July 31, 2007, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=15527&search.
- 70. Arabidze, M. "New Investor to Erect Hotel in Former Building of the Ministry of Agriculture." *Business Contract*, November 19, 2015, www.gbc.ge/index. php?m=home&newsid=84222 (In Georgian).
- 71. "Former Premises of Justice Ministry Purchased by 'Rustavi Property'." News.ge, January 18, 2012, www.news.ge/ge/news/story/1039-iusticiis-saministros-yofilishenoba-shps-rustavi-frofertim-iyida (In Georgian).
- 72. "Kvirikashvili Discusses Possible IPOs for Railway, Oil and Gas Company Shares." *Civil. Ge*, November 26, 2016, www.civil.ge/geo/article.php?id=30819 (In Georgian).
- 73. Papava. V. "Anatomical Pathology of Georgia's Rose Revolution." *Current Politics and Economics of the Caucasus Region*, 2009, Vol. 2, Iss. 1, pp. 6-8; Papava, V. "Georgia's Economy: Post-Revolutionary Development and Post-War Difficulties." *Central Asian Survey*, 2009, Vol. 28, No. 2, p. 204.

- 74. Chubais, A. "Missia Rossii v XXI veke [Russia's Mission in the 21st Century]." Nezavisimaia gazeta [Independent Newspaper], 1 October, 2003, www.ng.ru/ideas/2003-10-01/1_mission.html, (In Russian); Torbakov, I. "Russian Policymakers Air Notion of 'Liberal Empire' in Caucasus, Central Asia." Eurasia Insight. Eurasianet, 27 October, 2003, www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav102703.shtml.
- 75. Papava, V. and Starr, F. S. "Russia's Economic Imperialism." *Project Syndicate*, January 17, 2006, www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/russia-s-economic-imperialism?barrier=accessreg.
- 76. "Energy Minister on Talks with Gazprom." *Civil.Ge*, January 12, 2016, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=28906&search.
- 77. For example, Socor, V. "Gazprom's 'Pure Commerce' in Georgia." *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol., 3, Iss. 2018, 9 November, 2006, www.jamestown.org/program/gazproms-pure-commerce-in-georgia/.
- 78. "Gas Price Reduced as Armenia Joins Customs Union." *Asbarez*, October 8, 2013, www.asbarez.com/114797/gas-price-reduced-as-armenia-joins-customs-union/; "Gazprom: Gas Price for Armenia to be Reduced to \$165 per 1,000 Cubic Meters." *Verelq, News and Analysis*, April 25, 2015, www.verelq.am/en/node/1132; "Armenian President, Gazprom Chief Discuss Possible Gas Price Cut." *Aravot.am*, October 15, 2016, www.en.aravot.am/2016/10/25/182750/.
- 79. Bendeliani, K. "Expression of Defeatist and Unclear Position on 'Gazprom' a Big Mistake." *InterPressNews*, January 22, 2016, www.interpressnews.ge/ru/2012-11-26-13-38-46/79231------lr---.html (In Russian).
- 80. "'No to Gazprom' Protest Gig Held in Tbilisi." *Civil.Ge*, January 16, 2016, www.civil. ge/eng/article.php?id=28917&search.
- 81. "Energy Minister Says Georgia to Keep Existing Gas Transit Terms with Gazprom." *Civil.Ge*, March 6, 2016, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=29023&search.
- 82. "Energy Minister on Talks with Gazprom Export." *Civil.Ge*, December 15, 2016, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=29696&search.
- 83. "Georgia Agrees with Gazprom's New Transit Terms." Civil.Ge, January 11, 2017, www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=29763&search.
- 84. Bendeliani, K. "If the Patriots of the Country and Self-Respecting Politicians and the Government can not Protect the Interests of the Country, they Should Resign." *InterPressNews*, January 12, 2017, www.interpressnews.ge/ru/2012-11-26-13-38-46/90328-2017-01-12-13-49-23.html (In Russian).
- 85. "Armenia Cuts Gas Price Again." *Natural Gas World*, November 7, 2016, www. naturalgasworld.com/armenia-cuts-gas-price-again-34312.
- 86. Jibuti, M. "100 Days of Solocracy and a Thousand Misfortunes!" *Iverioni, Information and Analytical Agency*, January 12, 2017, www.iverioni.com.ge/16312-mikheil-jibuti-solokratiis-100-dghe-da-athasi-ubedureba.html (In Georgian).

- 87. Papava, V. Georgia's Choice: The European Union or the Eurasian Economic Union. Expert Opinion, No. 57. Tbilisi, GFSIS, 2016, www.gfsis.org/files/library/opinion-papers/57-expert-opinion-eng.pdf.
- 88. Knobel, A. "Evraziiskiy ekonomicheskiy sojuz: perspektivy pazvitija i vozmozhnye prepijatstvija [Eurasian Economic Union: Prospects and Challenges for Development]." *Voprosy ekonomiki* [Economic issues], 2015, No. 3, p. 89 (In Russian).
- 89. "Georgia Agrees with Gazprom's New Transit Terms."
- 90. "Dimitri Kumsishvili: Agreement Reached with 'Gazprom' is Maximum of What was Feasible under These Conditions." *Reporter*, January 11, 2017, www.reportiori.ge/inside.php?menuid=3&id=35214 (In Georgian).
- 91. "Giorgi Gakharia If, in Case of Percent Share, We Obtained Approximately 200 Mln M³ of Gas as Transit Payment, Today We No Longer Have That Obligation." InterPressNews, January 12, 2017, www.interpressnews.ge/ge/politika/414386-giorgi-gakharia-thu-tranzitis-safasurad-procentis-aghebis-shemthkhvevashi-chvendaakhloebith-200-mln-m3-gazs-vighebdith-dghes-asethi-valdebuleba-ar-gvaqvs. html?ar=A (In Georgian).